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Dear Sirs

The draft Local Transport Bill – Consultation 

On behalf of the UK Metric Association, I am writing in response to your general 
invitation to comment on the above consultation. 

UKMA is an independent, non-party political, single issue organisation which advocates
the full adoption of the international metric system (“Système International” - SI) for all 
official, trade, legal, contractual and other purposes in the United Kingdom as soon as 
practicable. We also campaign for better consumer protection through accurate and 
consistent use of metric units of measurement in order to achieve price transparency.  
UKMA is financed entirely by membership subscriptions and personal donations.

This response was approved UKMA’s Committee on 20 August 2007.

Summary

Our response to the consultation is restricted solely to the proposed introduction of 
road-pricing schemes and, in particular, to the units of measurement to be used for the 
purpose of the calculation of charges to road users. Namely, that whenever distances 
travelled are used in the assessment of a charge to a road user, only standard metric 
units of measurement should be used.
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Road-pricing schemes – “per mile”

We note that pilot local road-pricing schemes are being proposed by the bill, with a 
view to a possible national road-pricing scheme at a later date.

Whilst no explicit mention is made of charging "per mile" in the draft bill itself, a related 
document, the "Road Pricing Framework Division - Demonstrations Project - Context 
and Statement of Requirements", does contain references to "cost per mile travelled" ...

http://www.dft.gov.uk/pgr/roads/roadpricing/debate/systemsandtechnology/contextdocument

This document contains the following references …
3.5.3 "... the road-user who will be encouraged to verify overall mileage on 

statements. ..."
5.2    "Cost per mile travelled"

Legislation

We believe that the “Weights and Measures Act 1985” is relevant when it comes to 
road-pricing “per mile”.

Our interpretation is that the use of pricing “per mile” would fall within the definition of 
"use for trade" in section 7(1) of the Act, insofar as it would be "use in connection with a
transaction falling within subsection (2) below where (a) the transaction is by reference 
to quantity ... and (b) the use is for the purpose of the determination or statement of 
that quantity."

Subsection (2) states that "A transaction falls within this subsection if it is a transaction 
for ... (b) the making of a payment in respect of any toll or duty."

Section 8 sets out the permissible units, and subsection (2) includes the exemptions in 
the Annex to the Units of Measurements Directive relating to the use of the ounce troy 
(for precious metals), the carat (metric) (for precious stones or
pearls) and the pint (for draught beer or cider and milk in returnable containers).
The mile is permitted only as a "supplementary unit" of length (see section 8(5A) and 
Part VI of Schedule 1).

We would conclude that UK law does not currently permit the use of the mile for "toll 
purposes”.
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The case for charging “per kilometre” and not “per mile”

We acknowledge that the Department for Transport currently has no immediate plans 
to convert road signage (and new car odometers) to metric units, and that therefore it 
might at first sight seem obvious for road-pricing to be made on a “per mile” basis. 
However, we believe that this would be short-sighted and would lead to extra cost in 
the long term.

The likelihood remains that a future Government will bring the units of measurement 
used on the UK’s road signage into line with the majority of the rest of the world. When 
this happens, it is likely that all road-related measurement systems, such as those that 
could be used for road-pricing, will also be required to convert to metric units. It is for 
this reason that we propose that all road-charging infrastructure (electronic in-vehicle 
equipment, and pricing schemes) should use metric units from the outset of any new 
road-pricing scheme.

Road users will likely be required to fit an electronic device of some description to their 
vehicle for road-pricing schemes to operate. When charged on a per kilometre basis, 
there will be no problem for the road user to “verify overall mileage on statements”, if 
the in-vehicle device is required to log and display distances in the same (kilometre) 
units. Indeed, relying on a vehicle’s conventional odometer (miles or otherwise) will be 
inadequate because distances travelled on toll-free roads and private land will also be 
included in readings. A conventional odometer also lacks the facility to record separate 
journeys undertaken on roads that might be charged at different rates.

It is worth noting that distances travelled are already recorded exclusively in kilometres 
by digital tachographs in all UK road vehicles that are currently required to be fitted with
them.

Conclusion

At this early stage in the development of road-pricing schemes, prior to the 
specification of in-vehicle equipment, we feel that it is prudent to consider the longer 
term benefits of choosing to charge “per kilometre” rather than “per mile”.

Recommendations

We recommend that any road-pricing scheme that uses distance travelled as a basis 
for the calculation of a charge to a road-user, should be made “per kilometre” and not 
“per mile”.

We recommend that any electronic device that is required to record distances travelled 
by a vehicle for the purpose of a road-pricing scheme should be required to record and 
display distances exclusively in kilometres.
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Background: Government policy on metrication

Government policy since 1965 has been to promote the use of the metric system (SI) 
for an increasing range of purposes. Indeed, as a result of the Units of Measurement 
Regulations 1986 (SI 1986, No. 1082) as amended, the metric system is now the 
primary system of units of measurement permitted to be used for most official and legal
purposes in the UK (subject to certain derogations contained in Directive 89/617/EEC 
(as amended) regarding the temporary retention of imperial units for speed and 
distance on road signage).

The reasons for the Government's policy of promoting the metric system as the primary
(and eventually the only) system of weights and measures have been set out 
repeatedly over many years in official reports and White Papers such as those listed in 
Appendix B. We will not rehearse these reasons here except to reiterate that a single 
system of measurement units is essential to clear communication, children’s education,
and safety on the roads. The continued retention of two incompatible systems of 
measurement is contrary to the national interest.

Finally

We would like to thank the Department for Transport for being given the opportunity to 
express our views in this consultation, and look forward to taking part in future 
consultations.

A copy of this letter has been e-mailed to you for your convenience.

Thank you for your kind attention.

Yours faithfully

Derek Pollard
Secretary UKMA
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